

The Semi-Autonomous Systems' Dangers to Humans

Shalini Punekar

Abstract

Semi-autonomous vehicles represent a technological leap forward, yet they come with their own set of challenges. The term "semi-autonomous" often misleads users into thinking these systems are fully autonomous, leading to complacency and trust in the technology, a trust that should not exist to the extent that it does. While the safety of AI-powered systems has been extensively studied, the lack of warning mechanisms for distracted drivina remains a concern, contributing to a rise in fatalities. This paper reviews the limitations and risks posed by current semi-autonomous systems and addresses the need for enhanced safety measures and potential adjustments to semi-autonomous systems, arguing that semi-autonomous systems amplify risks on the road rather than enhancing driving efficiency.

Introduction

Semi-autonomous vehicle use and production have soared in recent years due to advancements made in mechanical engineering and computer software technologies.

While semi-autonomous vehicles are a start to a future of great technological advancements, they have their setbacks. The lack of warning messages or alerts in the case of distracted drivers has led to over 3,000 deaths under the cause of distracted

driving [1]. The purpose of this paper is to cover ideas and potential add-ons to semi-autonomous systems. While the safetv systems with artificial of intelligence has greatly been studied by researchers, there is a lack of warning systems within the car for the high risk of distracted driving while using a semi-autonomous system. Adding on these systems which could prevent accidents would benefit society by reducing fatalities in the upcoming era of autonomous vehicles.

Literature Review

Semi-autonomous systems are threats to the people sitting in drivers' seats and other people on the roads. In Toronto, Canada, they could not even be relied upon downtown [18], Elon Musk's reasoning being that the street cars were the issue - interfering with regular anticipations due to people getting on and off in the middle of the [18]. Even more road SO. the Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT), conducted a review [13] in which semi-autonomous cars were predicted fatalities. Since 2016, an observable increase in fatalities due to distracted driving every year was greater than the last 50 years' increases, resulting in about a 7.2% increase every year [13]. This trend lines up with the autonomous systems going onto the roads, with distracted driving increasing as the cause of deaths in general, as shown by

this graph presented by MIT.to increase distracted driving.



Figure 1. This image shows the stark increase in the rates of deaths due to distracted driving. [13]

Although labeled as semi-autonomous, many users in the public have treated general these vehicles as if they were fully They autonomous. "believe. dangerously, that they can eat or text with impunity while at the wheel" according to US News and World Report [17]. Nissan and Infiniti's ProPilot Assist, Tesla's Autopilot, and Cadlillac's Supercruise drivers act on the promise of perfected self-driving expectancies, which is not at all what is marketed or safe [19]. Subconsciously, of course, everybody knows this, but when they are put behind the wheel and have been using these sorts of features for a lengthened period of time, the trust in the vehicle grows as laziness. drowsiness, fatigue, and boredom envelopes the drivers' brain. Over half of the SuperCruise users mentioned that they had no issue treating the car as if it was 100% autonomous, a statement of great concern [19].

Threats in Artificial Intelligent Systems

The semi-autonomous systems on the roads now increase threats more

than they improve driving efficiency. Human demeanor is not taken into consideration within their models. resulting mistakes constantly in occurring in the streets which then get blamed upon the backup driver; but, how can the mistake of а semi-autonomous car be the mistake of exhibits the backup driver who predictive behaviors of drowsiness or lack of attention while on a drive? Elaine Hersberg, a woman killed by an Uber on autopilot that failed to recognize her figure crossing the street, became the sole fault of the backup driver, Rafaela while Uber Vasquez, remained blame-free [2]. Unsafe and unfair, this practice establishes a system where the actual criminal gets off: the autonomous car's software itself. Cars travel quicklyhumans are not robots to be on high alert even hours following a drive- and high speeds make it harder to discern an impacted situation.

"Smoothing the edges" of an autonomous system should not fall on the shoulders of backup drivers or

Driver Age Group	# of Fatal Crashes Involving Distracted Driving
15-20	321
21-24	317
35-44	474
45-54	368
65-74	192
75+	156

humans in general. Young people especially are prone to succumb to distracted driving and should not be able to access systems to increase the likeliness of them getting distracted [15]. To add, assembly Bill 316 [4] prevented the deployment of autonomous trucks on the roads. proving that the government itself argued against its safety and its ability to efficiently provide secure passage for all persons and vehicles on the streets. This provides a message to those preaching for the technological advancements to hurry onto our highways that there are legitimate reasons behind the slow progression of artificial intelligence in cars and that strict regulations are highly necessary for them to be set free; if they do not meet the rigid standards then they cannot be let loose on our highways to endanger civilians just for the sake of progress. Young drivers have been shown to get more easily distracted than older drivers, as shown by the table[15]; it is imperative to do everything to prevent fatalities when we can, especially so when a simple alert could save a life.

Can you really rely on a human with the "attention span of a goldfish" [3] to be able to take over a car moving at common high speeds at profound efficiency? All these accidents that have been put under "human error"... are humans really the only ones to blame? If a car fails to recognize a human or a biker on the roads and hits them and kills or injures them is it really the at fault because of their human inefficient reaction save the to pedestrian's life, or the software of the autonomous system that failed to identify the pedestrian in the first place? These questions need to be scrutinized deeper due to the getaway of

autonomous car companies who fail their vehicle's software and then blame it on backup drivers. "Human error" is essentially "semi-autonomous vehicle error" but in the words of the companies who want to save themselves from lawsuits. March 18, 2018, was the date the first pedestrian was killed in the US due to a car that was driving on its own [11]; granted, the backup driver was reported to be on their phone, but this is not the last case of distracted backup drivers and is one of the many first. Clearly, this demonstrates that humans are incapable of maintaining focus on the roads while a car is monotonously driving for them. The 419 crashes and 18 fatalities [7] are 419 and 18 too many; the entire point of these cars being on the road is to perfect human driving. The roads shouldn't be their field tests.

Unsafe Expectations

Human attention span has been reported to decrease over the years [20], making it especially dangerous to depend on them to react in the moment of milliseconds that it takes for a car to make a mistake. In 2019, distracted driving was the cause of 3142 deaths, and 424,000 injuries, with 566 of the injured being nonoccupants(individuals outside of the vehicle) [20]. This type of driving is already such a widespread cause of accidents, imagine how much the numbers are going to increase as semi-autonomous software takes over roads. The term the kev is fully semi-autonomous; not autonomous, but semi. Depending on humans to "smooth out the edges" of artificial intelligence is highly dangerous and unfair to pin the blame on them. Having expectations on humans to fix artificial intelligence's mistakes in a matter of milliseconds at times is unrealistic and should not be the fault of the human. This practice is strictly only to save the company's reputation and should be stopped.

If semi-autonomous systems are to be on the roads they should have driver monitoring systems in place: scanning facial features to identify someone sleeping or someone on their phone by scanning their eyes as not on Driver the roads. etc. Monitoring Systems (DMS), exist as software- but are not used to alert a driver using a semi-assisted system to keep their eyes on the road or to keep their eyes open. This implementation would vastly aid distracted driving in the fault of autonomous systems. Backup drivers have been reported to be on their phones at the time of a crash numerous times, with no help from supportive A.I. systems warning them of danger even though the same A.I. systems are making it so much easier to succumb to distractions. In this day and age especially, a phone provides a million different distractions, and a car driving you on long stretches adds to the difficulty of lasting focus on the road. "The system gives you a sense of false security", says a researcher at the University of Windsor [8] studying the 'tuning-out' that drivers do subconsciously; they tune out the roads. Francesco Biondi, а kinesiology professor at the University of Windsor, stated that the people in the experiment Tesla Model 3s driving using semi-automated autopilot mode tended to "tune out" Highway 401 more than the users who drove manually. Driver Monitoring Systems are the solution to this issue. Their scanning abilities can allow drivers to not lose attention and keep other people safe.

Warnings can include verbal messages by an artificially intelligent device scanning the driver's face for programmed signs of drowsiness; maybe something as simple as a repeating sound would be sufficient until the driver looks back towards the road with open eyes. Of course, this can only be done with advanced artificial systems intelligence using driver monitoring systems and responses to inform the driver of their misconduct and dangerous actions.

Conclusion

Humans cannot be expected to monitor a car driving on its own with complete alertness, especially after considerable time has passed. The statistics of the field prove that distractions are easier to succumb to when using a semi-autonomous system. If we are to go parallel to the advancements of the 21st century, we need to keep up with safety and understand human abilities are not capable of maintaining full focus in a monotonous drive. After all, they are semi-autonomous. fully not autonomous.

Acknowledgments

I would like to acknowledge Josephine and Ross, both Ph.D. candidates and brilliant people who helped me put this project together, and also Jeffrey for being a kind writing fellow and improving my paper to be more professional. Thank you!

References

- [1]. "Driver Distractions Types And Role Of Fleets In Them." LightMetrics, 22 Feb. 2022, https://www.lightmetrics.co/driver-distractions -types/.
- [2]. Elish, Madeleine Clare. "Who Is Responsible When Autonomous Systems Fail?" Centre for International Governance Innovation, 15 June 2020, https://www.cigionline.org/articles/who-respo nsible-when-autonomous-systems-fail/.
- [3]. FJA Communications Department. "Your Driver Has a Shorter Attention Span than a Goldfish. Do You Hand Them the Keys?" *FJA*, 3 May 2019, https://www.myfja.org/your-driver-has-a-short er-attention-span-than-a-goldfish-do-you-han d-them-the-keys/.
- [4]. Lawson, Bob. "California Assembly's Vote on Autonomous Trucks Undermines Road Safety Experts — Safer Roads for All." Safer Roads for All, 31 May 2023, https://www.saferroadsforall.org/news/califor nia-assemblys-vote-on-autonomous-trucks-u ndermines-road-safety-experts.
- [5].Lazányi K. Perceived Risks of Autonomous Vehicles. *Risks*. 2023; 11(2):26. https://doi.org/10.3390/risks11020026
- [6]. LightMetrics. "Evolution Of Video Telematics: What To Expect In 2022." LightMetrics Inc, 12 Jan. 2022, https://www.lightmetrics.co/evolution-of-video -telematics-what-to-expect-in-2022/.
- [7]. Salter, Matt. "How Many People Have Actually Been Killed By Self-Driving Cars?" SlashGear, 16 Feb. 2023, https://www.slashgear.com/1202594/how-ma ny-people-have-actually-been-killed-by-self-d riving-cars/.
- [8]. "Some Drivers 'tune out' on the Road When Using Semi-Autonomous Vehicles, Early Study Data Suggests." CBC, 17 Jan. 2023, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/windsor/win dsor-university-study-distracted-driving-1.67 15465
- [9]. The Associated Press. "Nearly 400 Car Crashes in 11 Months Involved Automated Tech, Companies Tell Regulators." NPR, 15 June 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/06/15/1105252793/ nearly-400-car-crashes-in-11-months-involve d-automated-tech-companies-tell-regul.
- [10]. Ukil, Soumik. "Video Telematics with DMS: A Complete Guide [2021]." *LightMetrics*, 22 Mar. 2021, https://www.lightmetrics.co/video-telematicsdms/.

- [11]. "What Causes Fatal Self-Driving Car Accidents?" Michigan Car Accident Lawyer | Mike Morse Injury Law Firm, 19 Apr. 2022, https://www.855mikewins.com/self-driving-ca r-accident-lawyer/what-causes-fatal-self-drivi ng-car-accidents/.
- [12]. "What Happens If A Self-Driving Car Malfunctions?" *Michigan Car Accident Lawyer* | *Mike Morse Injury Law Firm*, 19 Apr. 2022, https://www.855mikewins.com/self-driving-ca r-accident-lawyer/what-happens-if-a-self-drivi ng-car-malfunctions/.
- [13]. Condliffe, J. (2016, September 21). Semi-Autonomous cars could increase distracted-driving deaths. *MIT Technology Review*. https://www.technologyreview.com/2016/09/2 1/157413/semi-autonomous-cars-could-incre ase-distracted-driving-deaths/
- [14]. *Distracted driving*. (n.d.). NHTSA. Retrieved August 10, 2023, from https://www.nhtsa.gov/risky-driving/distracted -driving
- [15]. Bieber, C. (2023, February 23). Distracted driving statistics & facts in 2023. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/advisor/legal/auto-ac cident/distracted-driving-statistics/
- [16]. Motavalli, J., Shrestha, R., & McHugh, B. (2022, October 25). Some drivers treating semi-autonomous cars as full self-drivers. U.S. News & World Report. https://cars.usnews.com/cars-trucks/features /drivers-overestimate-self-driving-capabilities
- [17]. Swadden, P. (2022, November 24). Toronto Tesla owners can now use self-driving mode downtown. But safety experts are worried. CBC. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/tesl a-driverless-technology-downtown-toronto-1. 6662340
- [18]. McFarland, M. (2022, October 11). Confused drivers think they have 'self-driving' cars. That's dangerous, an insurance group warns. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2022/10/11/business/iih s-autopilot-supercruise-propilot/index.html
- [19]. Mills, K. (2023, February). Why our attention spans are shrinking, with Gloria Mark, PhD. Https://Www.Apa.Org. https://www.apa.org/news/podcasts/speaking -of-psychology/attention-spans
- [20]. National Center for Statistics and Analysis.
 (2021, April). Distracted driving 2019 (Research Note. Report No. DOT HS 813 111). National Highway Traffic Safety Administration.